
	Board of Directors

Minutes
Wednesday, 11 October 2023 @ 11:00
Hybrid meeting: The Priory Meeting rooms, Birmingham and via Teams 
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[bookmark: _heading=h.gjdgxs]Board Attendees in Person: Scott Collier; Peter Hart; Alison Howe; Andy Robinson; David Rosen; Drew Vanbeck. 
Via Teams: Darren Bernstein; Lauren Pagé; Laura Kaye Tomlinson; Pauline Tryner.
Guests: Peter Brooke; Alex Kubiakowska-Welch.
Apologies: Duncan Birtwistle.
Minute taker: Peter Hart.
1. Meeting Administration
1.1. Welcome and introduction.
The Chair welcomed Alison Howe to her first meeting as a Director to the meeting. There was a brief introduction of the Directors.
The Chair informed the meeting that a recording of the meeting would be held on the Chief Executive’s computer on a personal drive and would be deleted when the minutes were approved. It was agreed for the meeting to be recorded.
The Chair brought to the attention of the Board the results of the GB Team at the recent European Orienteering Championships. The Board congratulated the team on their results.
1.2. Apologies: 
The Chair informed the Board that Duncan Birtwistle had submitted his apologies.
1.3. Any other business
Two items were raised;
· News on the website and
· Understanding the role of the President
No further items were raised.
1.4. Declarations of interest 
No further additional declarations of interest were made.
2. Governance part 1 – Marketing Strategy Update
The Chair welcomed Alex Welch to the meeting for the agenda item.
Communications
Alex Welch gave an overview of the approach with the communications to clubs and members. 
She informed the board that at moment there was a focus on reporting on the GB team via social media and the website, she recognised that there was a need for more focus on national events, clubs and individuals. 
She informed the meeting that the marketing and comms team were reliant on people submitting content including relevant photographs and videos.
Alex gave the board an overview of the increased reach of our communications but recognise that this could be further improved by providing clubs direct links/tags to relevant sites to the publicity officers within the clubs. 
The board suggested that it would be good to have some identified KPIs for our social media.
Website redesign
Alex gave the board an overview of the website redesign tender process and draft outline of the new site. 
She informed the board that the new website platform will give British Orienteering more ability to self-manage the site internally. 
The board reflected on her presentation and made some suggestions including prior to launch having the board and some members review the new website.
Alex went on to inform the board that the intention is for the new website to be launched around Easter 2024, but she did recognise that there were some other major events around the same time so more thought would need to be given over the date as she recognised that it was a busy time of the year for the sport.
The board were very supportive of the development of the site. 
Photographs
Alex informed the board that we had engaged a photographer to create a bank of “rights free” high resolution images to help clubs market their events and activities.
David Rosen recognised the increase social media content but suggested that the content on the website could be improved, particularly in respect of the timelines of updates on the performance of the GB team at international competitions. Alex informed the board that it was a big challenge for the team given the resources, and that they were therefore reliant on people on the ground to create the content and at some of the events this year this had been particularly challenging.  
The Chair thanked Alex Welch for attending the meeting and look forward to hearing updates in due course.
Alex left the meeting
3. Minutes of Board meetings 7 August 2023
The minutes of the meeting 7 August 2023 were approved without amendment.
4. Actions from previous minutes
4.1. Strategy for hosting Major Events & IOF Representation
No further action had been taken since the previous meeting.  
4.2. British Orienteering Environmental Policy/Strategy
The Chief Executive informed the Board that a group of members had been identified and an invitation had been sent out for their first meeting.


5. Finance
5.1. Management Accounts
The Treasurer apologised for not circulating the management accounts prior to the meeting. This was due to some software/IT problems in the office which had now been resolved but which had delayed the publishing of the management accounts.
He went on to inform the Board that the income is very much in line with the forecast with very little variance at this point.
The expenditure is currently £16K over budget predominantly due to expenditure in the Pathway Programme, some of this is due to cash flow in terms of invoicing athletes for competitions but also there was an overspend early this year of £16.6K on Trimtex clothing. Some of this overspend would be offset by a reduced budget for clothing in future years.
In terms of the Sport England funding, there had been a re-profile sent to Sport England for the underspend of last year which included an increase in expenditure on marketing/communications.
The Treasurer would work with the Financial Manager and Chief Executive to provide an end of year forecast in the near future.
5.2. Auditors appointment and remuneration
The Treasurer informed the board that there had been an open tender process for the auditors and that two companies had been invited to interview, both of whom were very appointable. The Panel had recommended that the board appointed Bates Weston as the auditors for the 2023 accounts. He informed the meeting that there would be a significant saving on the auditing costs through this appointment.
The board approved Bates Weston as British Orienteering’s auditors for 2023 accounts, fixed their remuneration and gave the authority for the Chief Executive to sign the letter of appointment.
5.3. Disengagement letter to Haysmacintyre
The board noted the disengagement letter to the previous auditors, Haysmacintyre.  
The board gave the authority for the Chief Executive to sign the letter on behalf of the board.
6. World Championships 2024 Edinburgh 
6.1. Financial support for WOC 24
The Chair brought to the attention of the board the letter of support to the SOA which had been previously approved via e-mail. 
The board approved the contents.
The Chief Executive informed the meeting that the additional income had been agreed by the various stakeholders and that the Scottish Six Day Event Company/SOA and the WOC 24 Steering Group had agreed that there was sufficient funding for the competition to be a viable event and therefore planning would continue.
The Chief Executive had made some initial inquiries regarding the cost of the legal support to draft the contract between British Orienteering and SOA to govern the financial package. The board requested the Chief Executive to obtain further quotes and the Board gave authority for the Chair, Treasurer and Chief Executive to select a firm of solicitors to undertake this work.
Darren Bernstein left the meeting
7. Governance (Part 2)
7.1. AGM Review
The board reviewed the AGM. It was agreed that this year’s venue was not ideal although the board recognised that holding it alongside an event made it more accessible. It was noted this year that fewer people engage in the AGM remotely, but physical attendance was similar to previous years and that turnout was similar to that when held alongside the JK. It was recognised that some members used to attend the AGM alongside the JK purely for the annual volunteer awards rather than to contribute towards the AGM discussions.
It was agreed, where possible to hold the AGM alongside another event, but that this could be a Club and Association conference or a competition.
There was a discussion regarding engagement with social media on AGM and other British Orienteering policy matters. It was agreed that British Orienteering should engage corporately with social media purely to respond to any factual errors/statements, but that Board members may continue to engage in social media discussions in a personal capacity.

7.2. Levy Review
The Chair informed the board following the successful proposal to introduce a levy for senior non-members he had made a commitment at the AGM to review the levy charges.
There was a discussion regarding a number of different models. The Chief Executive suggested that perhaps we should include reviewing the definition of what competitions should be subjected to the levy as part of any review process and sanctions for non-compliance.
It was agreed to set up a small working group to look at this with the working group consisting of the Treasurer, Vice Chair, Pauline Tryner and Alison Howe.
7.3. AGM date 2024
The Chair referred to the previously circulated paper regarding potential dates for the AGM in 2024.
Following a conversation, it was agreed to look at hosting it either alongside the British Sprint Relay Championships on 22 June 2024 at the University of Birmingham or look at hosting a Club and Association conference in the autumn and hold it alongside this event.
The Chief Executive was tasked to look at options and report back to the board at the next meeting.
7.4. British Orienteering Trans Policy
The Chief Executive referred to the previously circulated Trans Policy and supporting consultation document.
The board reviewed the Trans Policy and agreed a few minor amendments. It was agreed that any further changes should be submitted to the Chief Executive and the policy finalised by email prior to publication.
The Chair thanked the Trans Working Group for their contribution to this Project. 
7.5. Independent Board Review
The Chief Executive referred to the previously circulated paper regarding the independent review of the board. He went on to inform the board that this was a requirement for the Code of Sports Governance.
The Chief Executive informed the board that he had carried out some initial investigations with a number of similar sized governing bodies and recommended engaging Governance United to carry out the independent board review. 
Following a discussion, the Chief Executive was asked to seek additional quotations to test the market. The board gave the authority to the Treasurer, Chair and Vice Chair to approve the successful company providing the quote is less than the quote from Governance United.
7.6. Diversity, Inclusion Action Plan
The Chief Executive referred to the Diversity Inclusion Action Plan (DIAP). The Plan had been developed reflecting our Strategic Plan and with advice from the Sport England consultants.
The Sport England Consultants had reviewed the document and were supportive.
The board approved the Diversity Inclusion Action Plan. 
Darren Bernstein returned to the meeting.
7.7. Corporation Tax Guidance to Clubs and Associations
The Chief Executive referred to the previously circulated Paper on Corporation Tax and a request to provide guidance to clubs and associations.
The Chief Executive informed the board that he had carried out some initial investigations and it is clear that, while orienteering clubs and associations had a variety of legal structures, very few were registered with HMRC for Corporation Tax. 
Following a discussion, it was felt that British Orienteering should offer some central guidance to clubs and Associations on their potential Corporation Tax liability.
The Chief Executive was asked to test the marketplace before formally contracting for the development of this advice.
The board approved a limit of £5,000 for the project and executive approval could be given by the Chair, Vice Chair and Treasurer.
8. [bookmark: _Toc468890473]Strategic Plan
The Chief Executive gave an overview of the progress in the Strategic Plan.
He reported that membership numbers were 8,719, which was slightly below those forecasted at the start of the year (9,000). 16-40 segment of the membership was now at 1,839 (21%) which was up on the previous year. The team were discussing the communication strategy for the membership renewal which was due to start in November.
Participation was forecasted to hit around 150,000 at the end of the year against a forecast of 130,000. The number of non-member runs was up to 16.4% of the total runs (at the end of 2022 this was 13.8%).
Scott Collier left the meeting.
9. Matters of Significance
There were no matters of significance to report.
10. Welfare & Safeguarding
10.1. Welfare Matters
Peter Brooke, Lead Safeguarding Officer, gave the board an overview of four historical cases that had been recently received and considered.


Peter Brooke went on to inform the board that he had been in discussions with the Welsh Orienteering Association (WOA) and CPSU regarding the Level 1 safeguarding in Wales. Following discussions, it was agreed by WOA that Peter Brooke should become the Lead Safeguarding Officer for WOA. The reason this was being proposed was that the Welsh Sports Council safeguarding team were requiring the Lead Officer, a volunteer position, to attend at least seven days of training. Peter informed the Board that we only had four clubs in Wales with about a total 90 members and therefore the requirement was disproportionate, and this was an appropriate appointment.
10.2. CPSU Annual Review
Peter Brooke, Lead Safeguarding Officer informed the board that British Orienteering had met the standards required in safeguarding in their annual safeguarding review earlier in the month.
The Chair thanked Peter Brooke for all his work on this area and specifically ion the CPSU submission as he was aware of some difficulties faced by some other governing bodies and that it was a substantial and important piece of work.
11. Standing Items
11.1. Steering Groups and Committees
11.2. E&CC/Rules Group
The Chief Executive informed the meeting that the Rules Group were in the process of preparing a draft set of rules for the 2024 season. These would be published hopefully in November as part of a consultation process.
Scott Collier returned to the meeting.
11.2.1. Talent & Performance 
Selection Appeals
The Chief Executive informed the board that there had been two appeals against selection for the European Orienteering Championships. One appeal was withdrawn and the other was not upheld.
Selection Policies 2024
The Performance Pathway Group were considering the selection policies for the 2024 season.
British Schools Orienteering Association.
The Chief Executive informed the board that BSOA were withdrawing from the International Schools Sports Federation and therefore attendance at the World Schools Orienteering Championships. This was due to a change in direction and leadership at the International Schools Sports Federation.
12. International Matters
The Chief Executive informed the board members that there was an IOF information meeting on Friday, 27th of October. If any members wanted to attend, they should contact him.
13. Closing business
13.1. [bookmark: _9.1_Any_Other][bookmark: _Toc468890474]Any Other Business
13.2. President of British Orienteering
Alison Howe asked about the roles of the President in raising the profile of the sport.
The Chair informed the board that he was aware that the President had worked with some of the Performance Pathway Athletes and had been contacted in respect of assisting and attending the World Championships in 2024. He is aware that the President was unable to attend the World Championships because they clashed with some work commitments.
The Chair recognised that we could do more in terms of engaging the President.
No further matters were raised.
14. [bookmark: _9.2_Future_meetings][bookmark: _Toc468890475]Future meetings 

	Key Dates
	Venue

	Monday 11 December
	Standard Meeting, Bird & Bird, London

	Monday, 5 February 2024
	The Studio, Birmingham

	Monday, 29 April 2024
	Manchester



The meeting closed at 15:40
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